

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect

Talanta

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/talanta



Review

New trends in quantification of acrylamide in food products

Joanna Oracz*, Ewa Nebesny, Dorota Żyżelewicz

Faculty of Biotechnology and Food Sciences, Technical University of Lodz, 4/10 Stefanowskiego Street, 90-924 Lodz, Poland

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 2 March 2011 Received in revised form 11 August 2011 Accepted 28 August 2011 Available online 19 September 2011

Keywords: Acrylamide Analytical methods Food Review

ABSTRACT

Methods applied in acrylamide quantification in foods have been reviewed in this paper. Novel analytical techniques like capillary electrophoresis (CE), immunoenzymatic test (ELISA) and electrochemical biosensors, which can replace traditional methods like high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) and gas chromatography (GC) were presented. Short time of analysis and high resolution power of electrophoretic techniques caused that they became routinely used in food analysis apart from high performance liquid chromatography and gas chromatography. Application of modern chromatography methods like ultra performance liquid chromatography (UPLC) in acrylamide quantification considerably shortened the time of analysis and decreased the consumption of indispensable reagents. The most promising approaches to acrylamide quantification in foods are electrochemical biosensors and immunoenzymatic tests. In contrast to chromatography and electrophoretic methods they require neither expensive equipment nor time consuming sample preparation and allow for fast screening of numerous samples without the usage of sophisticated apparatuses. Because of many advantages such as miniaturization, rapid and simple analysis, and high sensitivity and selectivity, biosensors are thought to replace conventional methods of acrylamide quantification in food.

© 2011 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introduction	23
2.	Sample preparation	24
	Liquid chromatography	
	Gas chromatography	
5.	Capillary electrophoresis.	27
6.	Bioanalytical methods	28
	6.1. Immunoenzymatic test	28
	6.2. Biosensors	29
7.	Conclusions	30
	References	32

1. Introduction

Acrylamide is a chemical compound produced in industrial scale through catalyzed hydrolysis of acrylonitrile. It has been used for almost 60 years in synthesis of modified polyacrylamides which found multiple applications in various branches of industry including manufacturing of plastics, pigments, glues, cosmetics and cement binders [1,2]. These substances have been also used as coagulants in wastewater and sewage treatment [3]. Polyacrylamide became one of the most useful laboratory tools which involve

application SH groups selective modification, gel electrophoresis of proteins and nucleic acids and immobilization of enzymes and microbial cells [1,5].

In April 2002 the Swedish State Agency on Food and researchers from Stockholm University informed that large amounts of acrylamide were found in certain thermally processed foods. This finding attracted attention all round the world because in 1994 acrylamide was classified by the International Agency for Research on Cancer as probably carcinogenic to humans [2,4,6–8]. The long-term exposition to acrylamide causes the damage of central and peripheral nervous system in humans and other animals [9,10]. Acrylamide was also found to be a genotoxin with mutagenic and carcinogenic activities to animals (because it causes gene mutations and changes in chromosomes) [11–13].

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +48 42 631 34 58; fax: +48 42 636 74 88. E-mail address: joannaoracz@o2.pl (J. Oracz).

Since the appearance of large acrylamide amounts, during thermal processing of foods rich in carbohydrates at temperature above 120 °C, was confirmed, researchers have tried to explain the mechanism of this phenomenon [14]. It was revealed that Maillard reactions generating compounds responsible for smashing taste, aroma and color of foods are coupled with formation of acrylamide from asparagine and reducing sugars [15]. Currently it is well known that this compound is also one of triacylglycerols thermal degradation products taking place during food processing at very high temperature. The intensity of acrylamide formation in foods containing asparagine and reducing sugars depends on initial concentrations of these precursors and their ratio as well as on temperature and duration of thermal treatment, water activity and pH [16–18].

The highest amounts of acrylamide are generated through frying of potatoes, roasting of coffee and cocoa beans, baking of bread and cakes, thermal processing of cereals and meat roasting [15,19–21].

Information about an acrylamide occurrence in foods and the knowledge of its harmful impact on human health was the statement of the Joint Expert Committee of FAO/WHO on Food Additives (JECFA) revealing that the toxicological threat caused by intake of acrylamide with food cannot be excluded [22]. In consequence, certain strategies aimed at reducing acrylamide content in thermally processed foods were proposed and search into suitable analytical procedures concerning the control of thermal food processing and acrylamide concentration monitoring in foods was intensified [3,9,23–25].

Advanced methods of acrylamide quantification are necessary to accurately assess the human exposure to this harmful compound [26,27]. The need of acrylamide and its adducts quantification in order to intensify epidemiologic studies was emphasized at the meeting of European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) in 2008 [28]. Due to the increasing knowledge about mechanisms of toxic, also mutagenic and carcinogenic impact of acrylamide on human organisms the newly developed research methods aim not only at monitoring of biomarkers of exposition to acrylamide but also at making diagnosis related to the level of risk caused by this exposition [26,28–30]. HPLC-MS/MS and immunoenzymatic tests are particularly suitable for quantitative determination of adducts formed by acrylamide and its metabolite glycidamide with hemoglobin or DNA, and metabolites secreted with urine like mercapturic acid, which can be regarded biomarkers of exposition to acrylamide [3,30–35]. Direct detection of DNA damage caused by formation of adducts of acrylamide and its metabolite with DNA is conducted by using electrochemical biosensors and UV-vis spectrophotometers [36].

Moreover, procedures of acrylamide quantification in foods must yield reliable quantitative data and should be inexpensive, convenient and rapid [37,38]. It is obvious that to obtain accurate and reproducible results sample collection and preparation before instrumental analysis must be conducted with sufficient precision [39,40]. However, an official method of acrylamide quantification in food has not been hitherto recommended [39]. Because of acrylamide presence in numerous food products, in last year's multiple studies aimed at validation of applied analytical methods used to detect and quantify this compound were conducted [39,40]. Recently performed studies focus on the improvement of existing techniques of quantitative acrylamide analysis and development of novel ones which should be quick, simple, inexpensive, effective, safe and reliable [40,41]. Efforts on standardization of methods used to detect and quantify acrylamide in foods have been continued. An official method of acrylamide quantification in foods is believed to be established in the end of 2013 by the European Committee of Normalization (Comité Européen de Normalisation, CEN) [42].

Selection of an appropriate research methodology is mostly based on the type of food product (sample matrix) and acrylamide structure and properties. Its quantification in food is difficult because of the low molecular mass (71.08 Da) [43], high polarity, very good water solubility (215.5 g/100 mL), high reactivity, and low volatility [8,37,44,45]. Besides, because of the lack of sufficiently strong chromophore groups (conjugated double or triple bonds, aromatic rings) in acrylamide molecules, and the lack of natural fluorescence it cannot be measured by using spectrophotometric UV detectors [46,47]. Quantification of acrylamide in complex matrices, rich in interfering compounds is also very difficult. Furthermore, amounts of this compound are usually minimal and therefore sample preparation consisting in concentration of acrylamide and removal of interfering compounds is the crucial step in its analysis [43,48].

Currently, acrylamide has been quantified in various foods by using chromatography techniques like gas chromatography (GC) or liquid chromatography (LC), and selective and specific detectors. Another useful technique for acrylamide determination can be capillary electrophoresis (CE). Also bioanalytical methods, such as immunoenzymatic tests and biosensors were found to be sufficiently sensitive and selective [15,48–50].

2. Sample preparation

Accurate quantification of acrylamide contained in foods by using modern techniques of chromatography and electrophoresis requires complete and laborious isolation of this analyte and purification from co-extractable substances which can interfere with its assay. Moreover, sample preparation procedure often involves both analyte extraction from food matrix and its derivatization which improves precision of analysis. In view of the complex character of food matrices, isolation of individual substances is extremely difficult for the analyst [39,48,51].

Another problem encountered when electrophoretic methods are used in acrylamide quantification in foods is the need of sample desalting because ions released from the salt impair migration of macro-ions. High salt concentrations can cause the damage of the equipment used in analyses and make retention times irreproducible. Also the peaks corresponding to particular compounds can be wider [52,53]. Separation of acrylamide from other substances extracted from food is laborious and might lead to its losses and therefore considerable amounts of internal standards are added. Therefore, only a few laboratories are equipped with appropriate and high-performance analytical apparatuses which are applicable to acrylamide determination [15,51].

Like in traditional assays also in bioanalytical methods procedures of sample preparation consist in selective extraction of analytes by means of liquid-solid phase extraction, protein precipitation (PP), purification by solid phase extraction (SPE) and dissolving in an appropriate buffer solution [54–56]. Quantification of acrylamide in foods by using biosensors requires only simple procedures of sample preparation before the assay. Preparation of food samples consists in extraction and defatting of tested material by using water and hexane and in purification of resulting extracts by using Carrez reagents [57]. The clean-up of the extracts is necessary like in traditional analytical procedures. This protocol of sample preparation requires only small amounts of reagents including toxic organic solvents, efficiently removes matrix components and ensures high recovery of quantified compounds [57-59]. When acrylamide content is determined by immunoenzymatic method (ELISA) sample preparation may require also derivatization by using 3-mercaptobenzoic acid apart from acrylamide isolation and removal of matrix components before the analysis [60]. Recently, Quan et al. [61] developed a fast and simple technique of sample preparation which does not require the time consuming steps of extract clean-up and derivatization. This method consists in two fold extraction of the analyte with phosphate buffered saline (PBS). Its advantage is the low consumption of reagents and simplicity because the samples are only shaken and centrifuged [56]. This makes the analysis inexpensive. However, results of immunoenzymatic tests can be affected by matrix composition [56,62]. The same buffer solutions can be used to eliminate matrix interference through interactions with the interfering compounds lowering or even completely eliminating their impact on the analyte. The elimination of matrix effects can be also achieved by preparing calibration solutions containing food sample matrix dissolved in the solvent [56,61,63]. However, the quantified substances cannot be contained in these calibration solutions.

Methods of acrylamide isolation depend on food composition. Usually, the sample preparation procedure involves traditional extraction in the liquid-solid system. Various variants of this technique are used prior to acrylamide analysis by either traditional (LC, GC and CE) or immunological methods, or by using biosensors. For instance, extraction can be intensified by ultrasounds, accelerated by a solvent (ASE - accelerated solvent extraction) or conducted by using a supercritical fluid (SFE – supercritical fluid extraction) [63,64]. ASE method consists in extraction of analytes by using minor amounts of a solvent. This process is conducted at elevated temperature and pressure [38,65]. Therefore, solvents consumption in ASE method is very low while acrylamide extraction from various food samples is efficient [66-68]. The disadvantage of this method is formation of acrylamide from precursors present in tested samples (e.g. cocoa, powdered milk) taking place during extraction at elevated temperature, and incomplete extraction of the analyte from these samples which in consequence can lead to false assay results [69,70,71]. The most commonly used solvent for acrylamide extraction is water, less frequently used are mixtures of polar organic diluents. Because the yield of extraction is decreased by high fat content, foods rich in fat are additionally defatted by using hexane, cyclohexane or toluene [43]. The liquid supercritical carbon dioxide (CO₂) is used as a solvent in SFE procedure. This technique does not cause degradation of analytes, is fast, highly efficient in fat removal and highly selective, and does not use toxic solvents. However, it is expensive [63,66].

Clarification is applied to remove interferential substances. Proteins are precipitated with acetonitrile, methanol, ethanol, sodium chloride or Carrez reagents (potassium ferricyanide (II) and zinc (II) sulfate (VI) [72–74].

Because of the low selectivity of extraction resulting extracts are additionally purified by means of solid phase extraction (SPE), most often on modified silica gel and polymeric matrices packed in SPE columns [44,75,76]. Clean-up of acrylamide-containing extracts by means of SPE prior to chromatography, electrophoretic or biological assay eliminates multiple interfering compounds and increases precision and accuracy of instrumental analyses. The newer version of classic SPE method is dispersive solid phase extraction (dSPE), also named QuEChERS method (Quick, Easy, Cheap, Effective, Rugged and Safe) [77]. In this procedure the bed of sorbent is replaced by sorbent particles which are added to the solution of a sample [54]. This technique is based on extraction by using organic solvents such as acetonitrile, ethyl acetate and acetone, fractionation with magnesium sulfate (MgSO₄) and sodium chloride (NaCl), and dSPE clean-up [76,78,79]. Despite of mentioned above SPE advantages also liquid-liquid extraction is carried out to increase acrylamide concentration in water extracts. The liquid-liquid extraction (LLE) and SPE techniques are relatively fast processes, however, to achieve the desired detection level, the organic solvent must be evaporated which is time consuming and can lead to losses of compounds to be quantified. Besides, to avoid any interference caused by solvent desorption only high purity solvents are used to extract compounds of interest, which generates additional costs of analysis [66,80,81].

One of modern isolation techniques applicable to compounds which are strongly bound with the matrix is the matrix solid phase dispersion method (MSPD) consisting in simultaneous extraction and purification of a sample. Sample preparation is a critical step of the whole analysis. MSPD has been increasingly used in isolation of drugs, pesticides and diverse natural food components. According to Dias Soares et al. [82] MSPD can be also applied to extract acrylamide from various foods and partially clean-up the extract through dispersion on the solid phase (C₁₈) followed by acrylamide elution [83]. MSPD increased the sensitivity of analysis, decreased consumption of organic solvents and shortened the time of extraction. Furthermore, problem caused by formation of emulsion, which is often encountered in liquid–liquid extraction, was omitted [23,80].

Different methods of samples preparation for chromatography analysis were published. One of the newest methods of sample preparation before chromatography analysis is solid phase micro extraction (SPME). SPME allows isolation of a substance from liquid and gaseous samples based on its separation between a matrix and a stationary phase coating a thin glass or quartz fiber [84]. There are two types of microextraction techniques: from the headspace (HS-SPME) or direct immersion (DI-SPME). This method has been increasingly used in isolation of acrylamide and its derivatization because of the short time of extraction and very small volumes of organic solvents [85].

The time consuming, multi-stage preparation of samples before acrylamide quantitative determination by chromatography or electrophoresis techniques caused that some fast, easy to perform, sensitive and inexpensive analytical methods were developed. Although classical extraction methods such as LLE and SPE have been commonly used, the newer procedures like SFE, dSPE, MSPD and SPME become increasingly popular because they offer savings of chemical compounds and faster sample preparation before the analysis.

3. Liquid chromatography

Liquid chromatography is one of instrumental analysis techniques. LC is commonly used in separation and quantification of compounds which are well soluble in water and nonvolatile because they sometimes cause analytical problems in gas chromatography procedures [72,86]. Determination of the acrylamide concentration is most often assayed by high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) coupled with mass spectrometry (MS) [81,87–89]. In some cases also spectrophotometric detectors with a diode matrix UV-DAD were used [72,90-92]. LC is one of most rapidly developing techniques of instrumental analysis [93]. Some new solutions such as smaller size of particles (1-2 µm) of column matrices and construction of chromatographs which can work under much higher pressures compared to the traditional HPLC systems gave rise to the development of ultra performance liquid chromatography (UPLC) [93-95]. The improvement of traditional HPLC systems can be also achieved by using columns with fused bed instead of pre-packed columns because it improves the system's resolution [93].

The ultra performance liquid chromatography (UPLC) which is an alternative to the conventional HPLC requires higher pressures and lower flow rates. UPLC allows better separation of mixture components in the shorter time and with high sensitivity [97–99]. Such a separation is achievable by using the reversed-phase column BEH C_{18} (150 mm \times 2.1 mm, 1.7 μ m) with much thinner film than in typical HPLC columns [94]. Chromatographic separation of acrylamide on a traditional column filled with particles having diameter of 5 μ m suffers from weak retention and separation of polar compounds like acrylamide and deformation of the shape

of peaks [44,72,73,100-102]. Application of UHPLC method solved these problems because it improved the analyte peak symmetry [94,97]. Besides, the smaller size of bed particles (1.7 µm) renders the analysis faster but not less efficient [93,97,103,104]. Other points worthy of emphasis in this connection are UPLC advantages which include minimized volumes of solvents used in separations resulting from low flow rates (0.2 ml min⁻¹), substantially shorter time of separation compared to traditional liquid chromatography techniques, more symmetric peaks of separated compounds and considerably smaller sample volumes [104]. Therefore UPLC is particularly well suited to multiple routine analyses. However, chromatograms obtained by UPLC usually contain more peaks corresponding to co-extractable food matrix components than chromatograms of the same tested samples but obtained by conventional HPLC, and finally the interpretation of results may be more difficult [16,94,98,105–107]. The removal of unwanted interfering compounds from samples and effective separation of peaks enables to obtain a separate peak of the analyte which is not overlapped by peaks of matrix components [93,105,107]. The disadvantage of this new technique is the need of application of new pumps that produce much higher pressure compared to HPLC systems [40,97-99].

Like HPLC systems also UHPLC systems used in quantification of acrylamide are usually equipped with tandem mass spectrometer (MS) as a detector [93]. Mass spectrometers are frequently used in identification of compounds separated by gas or liquid chromatography. They are particularly useful when trace amounts of substances to be assayed are contained in complex matrices [41]. MS detectors are both universal and selective [72]. Liquid chromatography coupled with tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) is particularly well suited to analyses of polar compounds such as acrylamide which are not sufficiently volatile to be quantitatively determined by gas chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry (GC-MS). LC-MS/MS enables omitting of time consuming step of derivatization which is necessary before GC-MS separation. Therefore, sample preparation is simpler and shorter [73,87]. In mass spectrometers equipped with triple quadruple analyzers (QqQ) selected ions separated in the first analyzer are then fragmented again and the resulting daughter ions are analyzed in the second mass analyzer. It differs from the mode of function of ion traps (IT) which is periodical. One cycle comprises the selection of the ion to be fragmented, the process of collision with gas atoms and analysis of fragment ions, and takes place in a single chamber [108,109].

Mass detectors used in qualitative and quantitative UHPLC assays of acrylamide are usually triple quadruple analyzers while systems with ion trap are not used so frequently because they are thought to be characterized by higher detection levels, lower precision of mass measurement and worse reproducibility [40,88,93,94,97,110-112]. However, analytical systems based on ion traps are superior when the high sensitivity in the "full scan" mode and high scanning rates are necessary [112,113]. Besides, mass spectrometers equipped in triple quadruples are more expensive compared to those equipped with ion traps [114]. Both types of analyzers are low resolution systems. There are also hybrid analyzers (hybrid quadruple linear ion trap (QqLIT)) which display both the high sensitivity of quadruple and the capacity of ion trap. The ion which is selected in the quadruple analyzer is then fragmented in the ion trap [112,113]. Also high resolution analyzers like the time of flight analyzer (TOF) can be used in tandem systems. The function of TOF consists in the measurement of time between the moment of ions acceleration by an electric impulse and the moment of their detection in connection with the quadruple (QqTOF) [111]. These devices enable determination of elementary composition of mixtures derived through ions collision and acquisition of information about their structure based on fragmentation of analyzed ions and a significantly higher mass resolution than quadrupole

analyzers. [107,112,115]. Most popular ionization methods used in LC–MS systems include electrospray ionization (ESI) and chemical ionization under atmospheric pressure (APCI), which are regarded as "mild" ionization techniques enabling detection of even very polar substances whose analysis is difficult [87].

In LC–MS/MS systems, identification and quantification can be conducted through monitoring of selected reactions (MRM) taking place in mass spectrometer equipped with the triple quadruple or ion trap [111]. High selectivity and specificity of this recording method ensures excellent sensitivity and renders this method most suitable in quantitative assays [87–89].

Literature survey provides evidence that UHPLC technique conducted in the reversed phase system combined with the tandem mass spectrometry can be successfully used as an alternative to the traditional HPLC–MS/MS technique [97,98,105]. There are many reports demonstrating that UHPLC–MS/MS is well suited to acrylamide analysis because it is characterized by the high reproducibility, selectivity and sensitivity of measurements [40,97,98,105]. Levels of detection (LOD) and quantification (LOQ) of UHPLC–ESI-MS/MS technique were for the analyzed material (potato chips) of 1 and 3 μ g kg⁻¹, respectively [94].

Methods enabling simultaneous analysis of more than one chemical compound have been also recently developed [40,96]. Such analyses are particularly difficult because physicochemical attributes of chemical compounds are structure-dependent. Nielsen et al. [96] developed the method enabling simultaneous quantification of acrylamide and its precursors in foods. They used for this purpose LC-MS/MS technique in the reversed phase and quantified apart from acrylamide also asparagine, fructose, glucose and sucrose. This method enables simultaneous quantification of acrylamide, simple sugars and sucrose (a non-reducing disaccharide). Levels of detection of acrylamide and asparagine in wheat bread were of 0.013 and $1.8 \,\mathrm{mg\,kg^{-1}}$, respectively [96]. Zhang et al. [40] improved the earlier method through application of UHPLC-MS/MS technique and achieved the considerably higher sensitivity apart from quick and simple sample preparation and short time of analysis. Their method enables quantification of acrylamide and its precursors. The application of UHPLC-MS/MS in this analysis may contribute to explaining mechanisms of appearance and disappearance of acrylamide in foods [40,96].

4. Gas chromatography

Quantitative assays of acrylamide contained in foods or its derivatives were also performed by gas chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry (GC/MS) with or without derivatization process. Application of chromatographic techniques combined with mass spectrometry (MS) allows the simultaneous separation of the isolated from matrix compound and quantitative determinations execution [71,87,116,117].

The most popular method of acrylamide derivatization is its bromination before the analysis [48,116]. This technique is highly selective and improves precision of assays, it also effectively compensates for difficult and time-consuming derivatization process [71,87,117–120]. Another method of acrylamide derivatization consists in its silylation followed by solid phase microextraction (SPME) which can be used in analysis of polar and non-polar compounds in gases, liquids and solids [66,74,85].

Most frequently used detectors are mass spectrometers with high resolving power which can record signals generated by selected fragmentation ions (SIM) [121]. A compromise between the high selectivity of analyzed compounds separation and costs of the investment and operational is GC systems equipped with detectors with the double fragmentation of tested compound (GC–MS/MS). This solution is the newer variant of apparatuses

equipped with ion traps which can register ions formed through secondary multiple collisions with helium atoms. Under optimum working conditions GC–MS/MS systems can show the similar selectivity and level of detection as magnetic systems GC–MS with the high resolving power [116,122,123]. In MS/MS technique the number of additional peaks which make interpretation of chromatograms more difficult is lesser which improves the selectivity of assays. The lowering of chromatograms background and in consequence the increase of the signal value to the noise ratio enables detection of lower acrylamide levels in foods [117]. Results which have been obtained to date indicate that application of SPME to prepare samples that are further analyzed by GC coupled with MS enable accurate identification and quantification of acrylamide in foodstuff [48,74].

The main drawback in GC–MS without derivatization is the lack of characteristic ions in mass spectrum of underivatized acrylamide and interference caused by matrix composition [75,116,124]. In connection with high background noise a low limit of detection is impossible to obtain. Application of gas chromatography coupled with tandem mass spectrometry GC–MS/MS allows to decrease the interference which results in a larger area under the peak corresponding to acrylamide. Values of LOQ and LOD in the GC–MS/MS method for baby food are below 5 μ g kg⁻¹ and 1.5 μ g kg⁻¹, respectively [71].

Another technique which was found to be useful in determination of acrylamide content is direct solid phase microextraction (DI-SPME) conducted without derivatization. In this method acrylamide is quantified by GC-PCI-MS-MS in the system of monitoring of selected reactions (SRM). This method enables detection of acrylamide in concentration of $0.1 \, \mu g \, L^{-1}$ water sample [85].

Other detectors used in a tandem with gas chromatographs to quantify acrylamide are: flame-ion detectors (FID) or electron capture detectors (ECD) [75,87,120]. GC–ECD with prior derivatization by KBrO₃ and KBr method was used to determine amounts of brominated acrylamide derivative in fried foods. Electron capture detectors are selective and very sensitive. They are commonly used in quantitative assays of polychlorinated biphenyls, pesticides and other chlorinated compounds. For GC–ECD method, values of LOD and LOQ for potato crisps, potato chips, fried chicken wings, were around $0.1 \,\mu g \, kg^{-1}$ and $3 \,\mu g \, kg^{-1}$, respectively, which provides evidence of good precision of this relatively new method. Besides, the cost of instruments in GC–ECD system is lower compared to GC–MS/MS while their sensitivity is comparable [120].

A new promising method of acrylamide quantification in foods is based on application of gas chromatography and a highly selective and sensitive nitrogen phosphorus detector (NPD) which is very well suited to analyses of compounds containing atoms of nitrogen and phosphorus [125]. The presence of nitrogen atom in acrylamide molecule makes it measurable by NPD detector. El-Ghorab et al. [125] used the method of head space solid phase microextraction (HS-SPME) and then GC-NPD in quantification of acrylamide generated in model systems by Maillard reactions. Kim et al. [37] formulated a method of acrylamide quantification in samples of fried potatoes, in which they used both GC and NPD. Advantages of this technique comprise simple sample preparation and relatively short time of the whole analysis. Presented results of assays provided evidence that the proposed procedure offered not only the simple sample preparation and fast analysis but was also characterized by sufficiently high precision and sensitivity rendering GC-NPD method useful in acrylamide quantification in foods [37].

5. Capillary electrophoresis

Another group of separation techniques used in acrylamide quantification is based on electrophoresis. Capillary electrophoresis (CE) is a relatively new and still developing, analytical method employed in acrylamide assays in foods. CE is a universal and rapid technique enabling resolution of mixtures of substances, and the simultaneous resolution of polar and nonpolar compounds [52]. The essence of CE is components separation from analyzed samples which takes place in a filled with a buffer solution having the defined pH value quartz capillary (25–75 μ m, 50–100 cm) [126]. Charged compounds which are dissolved in the electrolyte migrate to electrodes at different rates when a high voltage is applied [43,127,128]. Thus the resolution of mixture components is driven by high voltage [129,130].

An interesting variant of CE is micellar electrokinetic chromatography (MEKC) which enables separation of charge and uncharged compounds that can undergo ionization due to a change in pH [129,130]. Their separation is based on distribution between the water buffer phase and the pseudo-stationary phase made of micelles [43,53]. Because acrylamide is a polar uncharged compound and cannot move in electric field the rate of its migration depends only on the coefficient of separation between the micelles and water buffer solution. MEKC allows separation and quantitative assay of virtually all chemical compounds soluble in water. Detectors which are used in quantitative analysis of acrylamide by CE technique are usually UV spectrophotometers equipped with a diode matrix (DAD). Another solution is an application of capillary electrophoresis coupled with MS. For this reason some scientists have attempted to use MECK in quantitative analysis of acrylamide in foods [43,131]. Drawbacks of the first MECK techniques were the very low sensitivity and selectivity [132]. In subsequent years the MECK-UV-vis method was improved and enabled content determination in potato chips [43]. This technique is characterized by the low detection limit and can be used to estimate trace amounts of acrylamide in complex matrices. In terms of efficiency and selectivity MEKC is comparable to HPLC [43,127,133].

Further development in electrophoresis field was connected with another promising technique - the capillary zone electrophoresis (CZE) which requires acrylamide derivatization. In this technique, compounds are separated on the basis of different charge to mass ratios. Bermudo et al. [134] used CZE-FASI-UV with precolumn derivatization by using 2-mercaptobenzoic acid to determine the content of acrylamide in foods such as biscuits, crisp bread, cereal flakes, potato crisps and coffee [133,135]. To increase the sensitivity of this method the field amplified sample injection (FASI) technique was used. For crisp bread samples analyzed by this method, the value of LOD was as 3 ng g^{-1} [133–135]. The authors provided evidence that FASI-CZE-UV could be an alternative to traditionally used acrylamide quantification methods in food analysis. Later, the same group of researchers proposed how to ameliorate this method by means of application of capillary electrophoresis coupled to the tandem mass spectrometry (FASI-CE-MS/MS). Sample preparation required derivatization by using 2-mercaptobenzoic acid [132]. The use of mass spectrometry is particularly expedient because of the universal character of these detectors [129]. Combination of FASI technique with capillary electrophoresis and tandem mass spectrometry (FASI-CE-MS/MS) yielded a sensitive and selective methodology of acrylamide identification and quantification in foods [129]. Selectivity of this method was very high. Limits of detection and quantification for bread crumb were 8 and 20 ng g^{-1} , respectively [132]. The authors showed that results obtained by FASI-CE-MS/MS technique were consistent with that obtained by LC-MS/MS.

Mass spectrometers used in combination with capillary electrophoresis are of the same type as those used in liquid chromatography systems [136]. Analyzers which are used in CE-MS systems are: single quadruples, ion traps, time-of-flight analyzers and quadruple TOF [136]. Electrospray ionization (ESI) is the most frequently applied ionization technique in systems composed of an

electrophoretic apparatus and mass spectrometer [137,140,141]. However, the presence of solid salts in buffer solutions used in capillary electrophoresis apparatuses hinders mass spectrometer analysis [138,139]. These salts cause rapid soiling of ionization chamber and slots of spectrometer analyzer while the presence of buffer solutions decreases the efficiency of ionization [52]. For this reason should use the buffers contain nonvolatile salts, like sodium phosphate, or surfactants, like SDS [141,142]. Despite these disadvantages capillary electrophoresis apparatuses are characterized by the good reproducibility of resolution results and high sensitivity [53]. This analytical method enables quantification of pikomole concentrations of chemical compounds.

Non-aqueous buffer solutions were used in novel analytical methods based on electro-migration [53,143]. The use of only organic solvents as the background electrolyte (BGE) solvents can offer significant advantages over aqueous capillary electrophoresis such as improving sensitivity and selectivity [143].

Baskan and Erim [144] developed the method of non-aqueous capillary electrophoresis (NACE) coupled with spectrophotometric UV detection at 200 nm that enables acrylamide quantification in foods. This method is based on modification of acrylamide properties. Because in water solution acrylamide molecules are polar but uncharged they do not migrate in electric field. However, in the solvent with the low pH like acetonitrile, acrylamide molecules bind protons and thereby they gain electric charge and electrophoretic mobility. NACE is more sensitive than CZE coupled with UV detection [134,144]. Because of the low detection limit (4.4 ng mL⁻¹) this method was used to quantify acrylamide in potato chips [135]. Also combination of NACE and ESI-MS/MS is thought to be a promising methodology based on application of non-aqueous buffer solutions [53].

Advantages of electrophoretic techniques are minimized volumes of samples which are required for analysis, the high resolving power, the short time of analysis, and relatively simple equipment. Besides, unlike HPLC techniques they do not require complex cleanup of samples prior to the instrumental analysis [43,145].

6. Bioanalytical methods

6.1. Immunoenzymatic test

Acrylamide quantification can be also conducted by bioanalytical methods. One of them is enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) in which its identification and quantitative determination is based on immunological reaction. ELISA is based on a very specific reaction between an antigen and antibody (which selectively recognizes only this antigen) [146]. This test is used to capture and detect particular antigens or antibodies in tested materials with the aid of antibodies specific to a particular antigen or specific anti-antibodies recognizing a given antibody, which are conjugated (tagged) with an appropriate enzyme [63]. Antibodies are a group of globular proteins categorized as immunoglobulins (molecular mass of 150,000 Da) that are synthesized by immune system in response to the appearance of antigens [63]. Immunoenzymatic tests are characterized by the high specificity and selectivity and enable detection of trace amounts of contaminating substances in foods [56,146]. They are used to quantify such pollutants as aflatoxins and residues of pesticides [56,61,63,147]. Immunochemical methods rely on selective binding of antibodies to organic compounds previously linked to protein molecules which elicited production of these antibodies. In consequence, the specific antibody is bound only to a protein bearing the analyte to be quantified. Quantification consists in the determination of differences in residual, unbound antibodies concentrations [146]. For this purpose, either an indicator antibody linked to an enzyme or an antibody facilitating a very

specific detection without any interference with a capturing antibody is used. This effect can be achieved either by using antibodies derived from other animal species or by chemical tagging of the antibody, e.g. by linking with biotin. Usually, the activity of enzyme is determined based on absorbance measurements after conversion of its substrate into colored product of the enzyme-catalyzed reaction [63].

Application of ELISA in acrylamide quantification requires synthesis of specific antibodies which was earlier troublesome because of low molecular mass of this compound [15,148]. In general, substances with molecular mass below 1000 Da are not immunogenic and do not elicit synthesis of antibodies [15,63,147,148]. Preston et al. [60] proposed to use polyclonal antibodies for this purpose. The isolation of acrylamide binding antibodies enabled quantitative determination of acrylamide in foods. Because of the low molecular mass and the lack of strong epitope groups, acrylamide cannot elicit synthesis of specific antibodies itself however, its coupling (as a hapten) to immuno-stimulating carrier proteins was found to be an effective method of stimulation of antibodies synthesis [61,63]. Synthesis of specific antibodies capable of acrylamide binding was achieved after its derivatization by 3-mercaptobenzoic acid (Ade-3-MBA). The acrylamide derivative (Ade-3-MBA) was linked to carrier proteins such as tyreoglobulin (BTG) and human serum albumin (HSA) which were chosen because of good solubility, appropriate molecular mass and sufficient amount of functional groups which can bind acrylamide. Coupling of acrylamide derivative with these proteins is a result of Michael reaction which is based on reaction between an unsaturated compound and nucleophilic group of protein (most often amine or thiol group). The isolated immunogen is used in immunization of laboratory animals (rabbits, mice) that are producers of specific antibodies. Immunization of these animals relies on administration of several doses of the antigen with few weeks pauses because successive doses of the antigen increase the level of immune response of animal organism and intensify the synthesis and accumulation of specific antibodies in blood serum [60]. Acrylamide quantification by ELISA is based on reaction between Ade-3-MBA-HSA antigen with its antibody. Detection of the latter consists in its reaction with the additional specific antibody which is linked to horseradish peroxidase (HPR). Reaction catalyzed by this enzyme yields colored product which in turn enables measurements of absorbance at the wavelength of 450 nm [60]. This method was very specific and the detection level (LOD) of acrylamide derivative obtained by using 3-mercaptobenzoic acid in water samples was as low as 65.7 μ g kg⁻¹[60].

Zhou et al. [62] used another ELISA test (BA–ELISA) employing the system biotin–avidin and polyclonal antibodies to quantify acrylamide in foods. They used N-acryloxysuccinimide (NAS) whose structure is alike acrylamide as the antigen. It was conjugated with an immunostimulator such as bovine serum albumin (BSA) and used to stimulate synthesis of antibodies. Application of biotin–avidin system considerably increased the sensitivity of detection [62]. High sensitivity of detection is vitally important in acrylamide quantification by immunoenzymatic techniques.

The main factor affecting the sensitivity of ELISA tests is an affinity of antibodies to the antigen and the sensitivity of detection methods. Advances in immunoenzymatic methodology gave rise to application of chemiluminescence techniques which employ chemiluminescence markers (luminol) emitting light with defined wavelength in consequence of reaction that in turn enables measurements of concentration of target substance [61]. In chemiluminescence methods the antigen combines with the specific antibody linked to the HPR. Then this peroxidase catalyzes the oxidation of luminol by hydrogen peroxide giving the product with the lower energy [149]. Quan et al. [61] combined the test ELISA with enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) to quantify acrylamide in food products such as potato crisps, instant noodles, biscuits

and cakes. They used polyclonal antibodies obtained by immunization of rabbits with N-acryloxysuccinimide (NAS) and keyhole limpet hemocyanin (KLH). Combination of ELISA with ECL instead of conventional colorimetric techniques considerably increased the sensitivity and selectivity of immune tests and eliminated the interference caused by matrix components which is encountered in analyses of potato chips and biscuits [61,149]. Chemical compounds such as acrylic acid, propanoic acid, propanamide and asparagine were used to determine the selectivity of ECL–ELISA. These assays revealed the high specificity of isolated antibodies to acrylamide. Detection limits for the tested samples of potato crisps, instant noodles, biscuits and cakes were 126, 41, 137 and 69 ng mL⁻¹, respectively [61].

Results of acrylamide quantification by immunoenzymatic techniques and HPLC were consistent [61,62]. In contrast to chromatography and electrophoretic techniques, immunoenzymatic assays require neither specialist and expensive equipment nor multi-step sample preparation, and can be used in routine analyses of multiple samples [61,146]. Additional advantages of these methods are sufficient precision, high sensitivity, low costs, short time and simplicity [56,147,150]. Because of these advantages ELISA tests can be used in acrylamide quantification in various food products [62]. The survey of literature provides evidence that modern immunochemical techniques enable rapid screening of multiple samples without the need of specialist equipment [56].

6.2. Biosensors

The novel bioanalytical technique which is used to quantify acrylamide in foods involves electrochemical biosensors. In this method analytes are quantitatively determined by using highly selective bioreceptors whose function is based on natural affinity of biologically active compounds to the substance of interest. Biosensors are a promising solution to acrylamide quantification in foods because they offer many advantages over other methods such as the relatively low price, high sensitivity and selectivity even in case of samples characterized by the complex matrix composition, as well as possibility of miniaturization which in turn enables on-line uses [151–153]. Furthermore, application of biosensors is less expensive compared to other selective methods like HPLC [154]. Biosensors are widely used in detection of pathogenic microorganisms and their toxins, and monitoring of levels of pesticides, allergens and antibiotics [151,155]. Biosensors are a group of sensors in which the analytically active, biological part (biochemical receptor) can be connected to various processors [155–157]. There are six principal types of biosensors which differ in the method of transduction of biological signal (e.g. electrochemical, optic, thermal, mass (piezoelectric), magnetic and micromechanical) [152].

During the last 10 years electrochemical techniques of detection have been gaining the increasing popularity among processing systems because of their high sensitivity, simplicity and possibility of miniaturization [154]. These techniques are based on measurements of the difference between the intensity of electric current flowing through the stationary indicator electrode and the potential of this electrode [152]. Basing on the mode of measurements of reaction effects, the electrochemical sensors fall into: potentiometric, amperometric and voltamperometric, conductometric and impedimetric [152,158,159]. Amperometric and voltamperometric techniques are most frequently used in electrochemical biosensors applied in quantification of trace amounts of acrylamide [154]. The majority of them employ methods of cyclic voltamperometry (CV) and square wave voltamperometry according to Osteryoung (OSWV) that provide information about processes of oxidation and reduction [45,57-59]. Also piezoelectric biosensors are often used in bioanalytical methods. Biological components of biosensors can be enzymes, apoenzymes, antibodies, natural receptors, whole microorganisms, fragments of tissues, single cells, DNA, and RNA [159]. Processors convert biological reaction into the biological or biochemical signal, or into the measurable electric signal, which can be further amplified and changed into the analytical signal [159]. The function of biosensors is based on specific interactions (receptor–analyte) between enzymes and their substrates, on mutual recognition of antibodies and antigens, on the accessibility of specific molecules to their receptors or on the very high affinity of nucleic acids to their complementary sequences [152,160]. Modern biosensor technologies focus on the development of tools capable of detecting numerous analytes that may be used in food analysis [152].

Many biosensors use whole microbial cells for detection of single chemical compounds and determination of their toxicity. Their application does not require complex sample preparation and various microbial cells can be used for this purpose [161]. First trials of application of these biosensors in acrylamide quantification were described by Ignatov et al. [162] who used an amperometric biosensor equipped with oxygen Clark electrode as a processor. By using this system they measured the respiratory activity of bacterial Brevibacterium sp. cells which was affected by the presence of acrylamide and acrylic acid in waste waters. The analytical reaction of amperometric sensor was accompanied by oxygen consumption [162,163]. The presence of analyte in sensor's cell decreased the concentration of oxygen at the surface of the sensor which in turn decreased the intensity of current in Clark electrode. In the absence of acrylamide the respiratory activity of cells was found to be the measure of acrylic acid content [164]. The sensitivity of this method is very high $(10 \text{ mg L}^{-1})[162]$. Its other advantages are the relatively short time of assays, simplicity of sample preparation and contribution to the development of acrylamide quantification procedures [162,165].

Recent advances in biological methods enabled construction of a new type of sensors characterized by the high sensitivity and selectivity which enabled quantification of trace amounts of acrylamide in samples containing various complex matrices [166]. Their examples are potentiometric biosensors based on ion-selective electrodes which were constructed by Silva et al. [166] who used as detectors cells of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* displaying the activity of amidase. This enzyme catalyzes hydrolysis of acrylamide to acrylic acid and ammonium ion. Whole bacterial cells were immobilized on the surface of a polymer membrane by cross-linking with glutaraldehyde and then incorporated into the ammonium ion-selective electrode [166].

Reports on acrylamide quantification in foods by using specific biosensors have been rather scarce. Biosensors based on cells are used not only to quantify various chemical compounds but also to determine biological effects of their presence in the natural environment such as oxidative stress, which provides more information about investigated analytes [167,168]. The exposition to a specific analyte (stressor) causes chemical or physical changes in cells. Biosensors measure these changes in the physiology or behavior of organisms which are results of the stress caused by toxic compounds [169,170]. Hasegawa et al. [167] used cellular biosensors to quantify acrylamide and to find a food product reducing or inactivating effects of acrylamide action. Acrylamide is known to be a xenobiotic causing oxidative stress in living systems. The authors used a biosensor employing transgenic bacterium Caenorhabditis elegant bearing fusion gene gst-4::gfp constructed from the promoter gene gst-4 and reporter gene gfp. The presence of acrylamide induced the transcription of the reporter gene which in turn switched on synthesis of the easily measurable green fluorescent protein (GFP) [167].

Further advances in biosensors construction were achieved through application of acrylamide-binding tetralactam (a macrocyclic compound of Hunter–Vögtle type) as an active component of

a biosensor. Kleefisch et al. [153] used a gravimetric sensor containing tetralactam for acrylamide quantification in a gaseous phase. This sensor was built of a quartz crystal coated with tetralactam film. It was found to measure precisely the content of acrylamide at the gas-solid interface [47,153]. When the vapors from the sample interacted with the film coating the crystal, acrylamide was bound by the tetralactam and the mass of the sensor was slightly increased. This slight increase was measurable because the rise in mass of the film deposited on the surface of quartz crystal changed the frequency of its resonance vibrations [153]. Measurements of these minor frequency changes are conducted by the quartz crystal microbalance technique (QCM) [153]. The macrocyclic compound of Hunter-Vögtle type was also found to be a suitable host enabling detection of trace amounts of acrylamide (a guest) in piezoelectric sensors [59,153]. Experiments showed that this compound displayed the considerably higher affinity to acrylamide than to related compounds like acrylic acid and propionamide. Therefore, piezoelectric sensors containing tetralactam display the high selectivity and sensitivity of acrylamide measurements (10 μ g kg⁻¹) and are almost insensitive to changes in the relative humidity [59,153]. Despite of these advantages these biosensors are not applicable to acrylamide quantification in some sorts of food.

Methods employing hemoglobin immobilized on the surface of electrodes as a receptor of acrylamide were used as one of first to quantify this compound in water extracts from food products [57-59]. The function of biologically active receptors in biosensors is based on their natural affinity to detected substances. One of such biologically active compounds which can bind certain substances is hemoglobin [171]. Acrylamide is known to form adducts with hemoglobin. These adducts are biomarkers of exposition to this toxic compound and are generated through Michael reaction between acrylamide and valine α-NH₂ group located on N-terminus of hemoglobin polypeptide chain [57,58,171,172]. Therefore, hemoglobin can be used as a bioactive receptor of a biosensor. Stobiecka et al. [57] developed a method of acrylamide quantification involving hemoglobin immobilized on the surface of electrodes as a receptor. The function of this biosensor is based on formation of adducts between hemoglobin and acrylamide. The voltamperometric sensor was constructed from carbon paste electrodes (CPE) coated by liposomes DDAB-Hb obtained through dispersion of hemoglobin and a surfactant (dimethyldioctadecylammonium bromide, DDAB) in acetate buffer solution [173]. Formation of Hb-acrylamide adducts changes the structure and electroactivity of hemoglobin immobilized on the surface of the electrode which in turn generate the response of voltamperometric biosensor [57,59]. A consequence of an increase in the concentration of Hb-AA adducts on the surface of electrode is the irreversible reduction of Fe(III) ions to Fe(II) ions in heme, which is a prosthetic group of hemoglobin [58]. Results of voltamperometric measurements provide quantitative and qualitative information about electrochemical reactions and their outcome is the accurate information about acrylamide content in tested samples [174]. The limit of acrylamide detection in samples of potato chips by using the voltamperometric biosensor was very low $(1.2 \times 10^{-10} \text{ mol L}^{-1})$

The key problem in construction of biosensors is the immobilization of biological component on the surface of signal processor ensuring the stability of this biomaterial [156,175]. Adsorption of biomolecules such as hemoglobin on the surface of electrode frequently leads to their denaturation and inactivation. Optimization of immobilization methods aiming at the stabilization of biological components of sensors used in acrylamide quantification in foods was conducted by many researchers. It was found that nanoelements like carbon nanotubes (CNT) or colloidal gold act as stabilizers of biological elements. Besides the nanotubes are thought to support electron transfer in electrochemical reactions

[173]. Krajewska et al. [59] used the voltamperometric biosensor containing immobilized hemoglobin and glass carbon electrodes (GCE) modified with single wall carbon nanotubes (SWCNT) in acrylamide detection in water extracts of food products. The sensitivity of electrodes was not affected by matrix components extracted from potato chips. Measurements of acrylamide concentration were carried out by using square wave voltamperometry technique according to Osteryoung (OSWV) which was chosen because of the higher sensitivity with respect to acrylamide compared to the cyclic voltamperometry (CV) technique [59]. For this method and the sample containing the matrix of potato chips, the limit of detection was as low as $1.0 \times 10^{-9} \, \text{mol} \, L^{-1}$ [59]. In another study, these authors used in acrylamide quantification gold electrodes coated with either tetralactam or its acyclic derivative and demonstrated the usefulness of this system in acrylamide assays in aqueous solutions of matrices from potato chips [58,176]. Biosensors used by Krajewska et al. [58] were obtained by coating electrodes with probes containing the disulfide bonds capable of forming covalent Au-S bonds. Receptor molecules containing lipophilic side chains were bound by hydrophobic interactions and van der Waals bonds. This immobilization method is relatively simple and therefore it is often used in construction of biosensors based on hybridization reaction. Garabagiu and Mihailescu [177] used another method, based on formation of adducts between acrylamide and hemoglobin (redox protein) to improve the sensitivity of electrochemical biosensors. They constructed the electrochemical cell from gold nanoparticles and hemoglobin deposited onto the surface of indium-tin-oxide (ITO) glass electrode. Their Hb-GNP-ITO glass electrochemical sensor was characterized by very high sensitivity with respect to acrylamide and therefore it is well suited to quantification of low levels of acrylamide in foods (down to 10^{-8} M) [177].

Measurements conducted by using this technique usually do not require time-consuming sample preparation [57]. Advantages of biosensors are their high sensitivity and selectivity, resistance to interference caused by matrix components and very simple mode of operation making them well suited to acrylamide quantification in foods [57,178,179]. Due to these advantages biosensors are an excellent alternative to expensive and time-consuming chromatographic and electrophoretic methods [153,162]. Therefore, the dynamic development of biosensor technology enabling quantification of acrylamide in foods has been recently observed.

7. Conclusions

The survey of methods used in acrylamide quantification in foods demonstrates that the one universal procedure being appropriate in analysis of all types of products does not exist because protocols of sample preparation prior to the analysis are in most cases complicated and application of expensive reagents is necessary. Therefore, acrylamide concentration has been determined by relatively few laboratories, which apart from modern analytical equipment use also complex techniques of sample preparation before instrumental analyses. The necessity of acrylamide assays in foods gave rise to the development of numerous techniques and analytical methods.

Chromatography methods enable fast, accurate and reproducible determination of acrylamide. Currently apart form popular high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) also the newer, ultra performance chromatography (UPLC) has been used. Application of newer chromatographs requires improvement of sample preparation methods and development of new conditions of the whole analysis protocol.

The rapid development of analytical techniques considerably improved precision, accuracy and sensitivity of methods used in

Table 1 Examples of analytical methods used for determination of acrylamide in foodstuff.

Matrix	Method	Sample preparation	Recovery	LOD/LOQ	Comments	Ref.
Coffee and cocoa	LC-MS/MS, ESI	Extraction with water, protein precipitation with Carrez I and II solutions, liquid-liquid Extraction with ethyl acetate, SPE with Isolute Multimode® cartridges	93-99%	LOD 10 μg kg ⁻¹ LOQ 20 μg kg ⁻¹	Multi-step preparation, reliable and efficient analytical procedure	[81]
Tea	LC-MS/MS, ESI	Extraction with water, liquid-liquid extraction with acetonitrile with MgSO ₄ and NaCl, SPE with Oasis MCX cartridges	74–79%	LOD 1 ng mL $^{-1}$ LOQ 5 ng mL $^{-1}$	Rapid and effective pretreatment, high sensitive analytical procedure	[87]
Potato crisps	UPLC-MS/MS, ESI	Deffating with petroleum ether, extraction with 2 M NaCl in water, liquid-liquid extraction with ethyl acetate, SPE with Oasis HLB cartridges	82-99%	LOD 1 μg kg ⁻¹ LOQ 3 μg kg ⁻¹	Simple preparation, rapid and high sensitivity analytical procedure	[94]
Deep-fried flour-based	HPLC-UV/DAD	Extraction with water, SPE with Oasis HLB SPE and Varian Bond Elut-Accucat cartridges	78–107%	LOD 6 $\mu g kg^{-1}$ LOQ 23 $\mu g kg^{-1}$	Effective, simpler pretreatment, accurate and inexpensive analytical procedure	[90]
Potato chips and crisps	LC-UV/DAD	Extraction with methanol, protein precipitation with Carrez I and II solutions, SPE with Oasis HLB cartridges	93-97%	LOD 2 μg mL $^{-1}$ LOQ 4 μg mL $^{-1}$	Simple, rapid preparation and inexpensive analytical procedure	[72]
French fries	GC–MS, EI	Extraction with water, SPE whit Oasis HLB and Oasis MCX cartridges, derivatization with bromination reagent (KBr, HBr, bromine water), liquid-liquid extraction with ethyl acetate, dehydrobromination with triethylamine	102-110%	LOD 5 μg kg ⁻¹ LOQ 10 μg kg ⁻¹	Time-consuming preparation, high sensitivity analytical procedure	[117]
`ea	GC–MS, EI	Extraction with water, SPE with Isolute Multimode® cartridges, derivatization with bromination reagent (KBr, HBr, bromine water), liquid-liquid extraction with ethyl acetate	94–108%.	LOD 0.2 ng mL $^{-1}$ LOQ 0.6 ng mL $^{-1}$	Time-consuming preparation, high sensitivity and accurate analytical procedure	[122]
Various foods	GC–MS, EI	Extraction with water, MSPD with C ₁₈ sorbent, derivatization with bromination reagent (KBr, HBr, bromine water), liquid-liquid extraction with ethyl acetate	1–7% (precision)	LOD 5.2 μg kg ⁻¹ LOQ 15.7 μg kg ⁻¹	Simple pretreatment, high sensitive analytical procedure	[80]
Cereals	SPME/GC-MS	Extraction in acetonitryle, silylation with BSTFA, headspace sampling whit SPME fiber	102–103%	LOD $0.9~\mu g~kg^{-1}$ LOQ $3~\mu g~kg^{-1}$	Simple and rapid pretreatment, specific and very high sensitive analytical procedure	[74]
Fried foods	GC-ECD	Deffating with n-hexane, extraction with aqueous solution NaCl, derivatization with KBrO ₃ and KBr, and liquid-liquid extraction with ethyl acetate	87-97%	LOD $0.1\mu \mathrm{gkg^{-1}}$	Simple and fast pretreatment, specific and very high sensitive and low-cost analytical procedure	[120]

Table 1 (Continued)

Matrix	Method	Sample preparation	Recovery	LOD/LOQ	Comments	Ref.
Potato chips	MEKC-UV-vis	Extraction with methanol, deffating with hexane, diluting with electrolyte Na ₂ B ₄ O ₇ -SDS	91–99%	LOD $0.1~\mu gm L^{-1}$ LOQ $0.33~\mu gm L^{-1}$	Simple pretreatment, accurate and inexpensive analytical procedure	[43]
Crisp bread, biscuits and snacks	CZE-FASI-UV	Extraction with water, deffating with hexan, SPE with Strata-X-C and ENV+ cartridges, derivatization with 0.01 M NaOH and and 2-mercaptobenzoic acid liquid-liquid extraction with dichloromethane, reconstituted in water	16% (precision)	LOD 3 ngg ⁻¹	Time-consuming pretreatment, very high sensitive and low-cost analytical procedure	[133]
Water	ELISA	Dissolving in DMSO and 1 M NaOH, addition cationised HSA, BTG and HRP protein, dialysis, dissolving in 0.9% NaCl, derivatization with 3-mercaptobenzoic acid.	-	LOD 65.7 μg kg ⁻¹	Analytical procedure specific and inexpensive	[60]
Potato crisps	Hb-DDAB carbon-paste electrode	Extraction with water, deffating with hexane, precipitation with Carrez I and II solutions, addition 0.2 M CH ₃ COOH and 0.05 M NaBr, adjusted to pH 4.8 with 0.1 M NaOH	-	LOD 1.2 × 10 ⁻¹⁰ M	Very simple preparation and very good selectivity analytical procedure	[57]

acrylamide analysis. Time-consuming and multi-step procedures of sample preparation prior to acrylamide quantification by chromatography or electrophoresis techniques spurred search into development of fast, easy to use, sensitive and inexpensive analytical methods.

One of them is immunochemical analysis which is based on selective binding of antigens to be quantified by antibodies. Other promising methods involve highly specific biosensors interacting only with one substance contained in a complex matrix. Despite intensive development in this field many of presented techniques have been still tested in laboratories. Table 1 contains examples of analytical methods which have been used to quantitative analysis of acrylamide in foodstuff.

References

- [1] T. Szczerbina, Z. Banach, G. Tylko, E. Pyza, Food Chem. Toxicol. 46 (2008) 2316-2319.
- [2] J.M. Rice, Mutat. Res. 580 (2005) 3-20.
- C.-H. Feng, C.-Y. Lu, Anal. Chim. Acta 684 (2011) 89-95.
- [4] IARC, Acrylamide, in: IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogen Risk to Humans: Some Industrial Chemicals, International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1994, pp. 389-433.
- [5] M. Ishizuka, K. Fujioka, T. Shibamoto, J. Agric. Food Chem. 56 (2008) 6093-6096
- [6] V. Chico Galdo, C. Massart, L. Jin, V. Vanvooren, P. Caillet-Fauquet, G. Andry, P. Lothaire, D. Dequanter, M. Friedman, J. Van Sande, Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 257-258 (2006) 6-14.
- [7] A. Mustafa, A. Kamal-Eldin, E.V. Petersson, R. Andersson, P. Aman, J. Food Comp. Anal. 21 (2008) 351-355.
- [8] M. Friedman, J. Agric. Food Chem. 51 (2003) 4504-4526.
- 9] F. Pedreschi, V.H. Segtnan, S.H. Knutsen, Food Chem. 121 (2010) 616–620.
- [10] Y.-F. Huang, M.-L. Chen, S.-H. Liou, M.-F. Chen, S.-N. Uang, K.-Y. Wu, Toxicol. Lett. 203 (2011) 118-126.
- 1] Z. Atay, D. Calgan, E. Ozakat, T. Varnail, J. Mol. Struct. 728 (2005) 249-251.
- [12] J. Klaunig, J. Agric. Food Chem. 56 (2008) 5984-5988.
- [13] R.M. LoPachin, Neurotoxicology 25 (2004) 617-630.
- [14] P. Fohgelberg, J. Rosen, K.-E. Hellenas, L. Abramsson-Zetterberg, Food Chem. Toxicol. 43 (2005) 951-959.

- [15] Y. Zhang, Y. Ren, Y. Zhang, Chem. Rev. 109 (2009) 4375-4397.
- [16] A. Claus, R. Carle, A. Schieber, J. Cereal Sci. 47 (2008) 118–133. [17] R.V. Hedegaard, H. Frandsen, L.H. Skibsted, Food Chem. 108 (2008) 917–925.
- [18] S. Ehling, T. Shibamoto, J. Agric. Food Chem. 53 (2005) 4813-4819. [19] V. Gökmen, T.K. Palazoglu, Food Bioprocess. Technol. 1 (2008) 35–42.
- [20] R. Zamora, R.M. Delgado, F.J. Hidalgo, J. Agric. Food Chem. 58 (2010) 1708-1713
- [21] K.M. Wilson, H.W. Vesper, P. Tocco, L. Sampson, J. Rosén, K.-E. Hellenäs, M. Törngvist, W.C. Willett, Cancer Causes Control 20 (2009) 269–278.
- [22] Joint FAO/WHO Experts Committee on Food Additives (JECFA), Summary and conclusions of the sixty-fourth meeting of the Joint FAO/WHO Experts Committee on Food Additives (JECFA), Rome, 8-17 February, 2005, JECFA/64/SC.
- [23] R.C. Alves, C. Soares, S. Casal, J.O. Fernandes, M. Beatriz, P.P. Oliveira, Food Chem. 119 (2010) 929-934.
- [24] European Commission, 2007. Commission Recommendation of 3 May 2007 on the monitoring of acrylamide levels in food 2007/331/EC
- [25] European Commission, 2010. Commission Recommendation of 2 June 2010 on the monitoring of acrylamide levels in food 2010/307/EU.
- [26] E. Dybing, P.B. Farmer, M. Andersen, T.R. Fennell, S.P.D. Lalljie, D.J.G. Müller, S. Olin, B.J. Petersen, J. Schlatter, G. Scholz, J.A. Scimeca, N. Slimani, M. Törnqvist, S. Tuijtelaars, P. Verger, Food Chem. Toxicol. 43 (2005) 365–410.
- [27] M. Granvogl, P. Koehler, L. Latzer, P. Schieberle, J. Agric. Food Chem. 56 (2008) 6087-6092
- [28] Summary Report EFSA Scientific Colloquium 11, 22-23 May 2008, Tabiano,
- [29] L. Busk, Food Control 21 (2010) 1677-1682.
- [30] J. Sun, L.K. Schnackenberg, L. Pence, S. Bhattacharyya, D.R. Doerge, J.F. Bowyer, R.D. Beger, Metabolomics 6 (2010) 550-563.
- [31] A. Preston, T. Fodey, Al. Douglas, C.T. Elliott, J. Immunol. Methods 341 (2009) 19-29.
- [32] S. Inagaki, H. Hirashima, Y. Esaka, T. Higashi, J.Z. Min, T. Toyo'oka, Chromatographia 72 (11/12) (2010) 1043-1048.
- [33] N.L. Tran, L.M. Barraj, M.M. Murphy, X. Bi, Food Chem. Toxicol. 48 (2010) 3098-3108.
- [34] E.C. Hartmann, M.I. Boettcher, T. Schettgen, H. Fromme, H. Drexler, J. Angerer, J. Agric. Food Chem. 56 (2008) 6061-6068.
- [35] L.S. Von Tungeln, M.I. Churchwell, D.R. Doerge, J.G. Shaddock, L.J. McGarrity, R.H. Heflich, G. Gamboa da Costa, M.M. Marques, F.A. Beland, Int. J. Cancer 124 (2009) 2006-2015.
- [36] Y. Qiu, X. Qu, J. Dong, S. Ai, R. Han, J. Hazard. Mater. 190 (2011) 480-485.
- [37] S.H. Kim, J.-H. Hwang, K.-G. Lee, Food Sci. Biotechnol. 20 (3) (2011) 835-
- [38] J. Keramat, A. LeBail, C. Prost, N. Soltanizadeh, Food Bioprocess Technol. 4 (2011) 340–363.

- [39] V. Gökmen, F.J. Morales, B. Ataç, A. Serpen, G. Arribas-Lorenzo, J. Food Comp. Anal. 22 (2009) 142-147.
- [40] Y. Zhang, Y. Ren, J. Jiao, D. Li, Y. Zhang, Anal. Chem. 83 (2011) 3297-3304.
- [41] H.Z. Şenyuva, V. Gökmen, Food Chem. 97 (2006) 539–545.
- [42] European Commission Enterprise and Industry Directorate-General 2010-2013 Action Plan for European Standardisation 8 July 2011. http://ec.europa.eu/enterprise/contracts-grants/calls-for-proposals/grantswork-programme-2011/index_en.htm#1811-1812-1813.
- [43] X. Zhou, L.Y. Fan, W. Zhang, C.X. Cao, Talanta 71 (2007) 1541-1545.
- [44] J.A.G. Roach, D. Andrzejewski, M.L. Gay, D. Nortrup, S.M. Musser, J. Agric. Food Chem. 51 (2003) 7547-7554.
- S. Sharath Shankar, B.E. Kumara Swamy, M. Pandurangachar, Umesh Chandra, B.N. Chandrashekar, J.G. Manjunatha, B.S. Sherigara, Int. J. Electrochem. Sci. 5 (2010) 944-954.
- [46] L. Castle, S. Eriksson, J. AOAC Int. 88 (2005) 274-284.
- S. Eriksson, Doctoral Thesis, Stockholm, Sweden, 2005, pp. 1-58.
- [48] Y. Zhang, G. Zhang, Y. Zhang, J. Chromatogr. A 1075 (2005) 1-21.
- [49] V. Gökmen, H.Z. Şenyuva, J. Chromatogr. A 1120 (2006) 194–198.
- [50] S. Eriksson, P. Karlssonb, LWT 39 (2006) 392-398.
- [51] T. Delatour, A.P. Risset, T. Goldmann, S. Riediker, R.H. Stadler, J. Agric. Food Chem. 52 (2004) 4625-4631.
- G. Font, M.J. Ruiz, M. Fernández, Y. Picó, Electrophoresis 29 (2008) 2059–2078.
- [53] M. Rowena, N. Montona, T. Soga, J. Chromatogr. A 1168 (2007) 237-246.
- [54] P.L. Kole, G. Venkatesh, J. Kotechac, R. Sheshalad, Biomed. Chromatogr. 25 (2011) 199-217
- [55] J. Zhang, H. Wu, E. Kim, T.A. El-Shourbagy, Biomed. Chromatogr. 23 (4) (2009) 419-425.
- [56] E. Watanabe, S. Miyake, K. Baba, H. Eun, S. Endo, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 386 (2006) 1441-1448.
- [57] A. Stobiecka, H. Radecka, J. Radecki, Biosens. Bioelectron. 22 (2007) 2165-2170.
- [58] A. Krajewska, J. Radecki, H. Radecka, WT (Eds.), Food, 3 (SI 2), 2009, pp. 113-120
- [59] A. Krajewska, J. Radecki, H. Radecka, Sensors 8 (9) (2008) 5832-5844.
- [60] A. Preston, T. Fodey, C. Elliott, Anal. Chim. Acta 608 (2008) 178–185.
- [61] Y. Quan, M. Chen, Y. Zhan, G. Zhang, J. Agric. Food Chem. 59 (2011) 6895–6899.
- [62] S. Zhou, C. Zhang, D. Wang, M.P. Zhao, Analyst 133 (2008) 903-909.
- [63] V.S. Morozova, A.I. Levashova, S.A. Eremin, J. Anal. Chem. 60 (2005) 202–217.
- [64] E. Watanabe, Y. Tsuda, S. Watanabe, S. Ito, M. Hayashi, T. Watanabe, Y. Yuasa, H. Nakazawa, Anal. Chim. Acta 424 (2000) 149-160.
- [65] R. Carabias-Martinez, E. Rodriguez-Gonzalo, P. Revilla-Ruiz, J. Hernandez-Mendez, J. Chromatogr, A 1089 (2005) 1-17.
- [66] K. Ridgway, S.P.D. Lalljie, R.M. Smith, J. Chromatogr. A 1153 (2007) 36-53.
- [67] L.-B. Liu, Y. Hashi, Y.-P. Qin, H.-X. Zhou, J.-M. Lin, J. Chromatogr. B 845 (2007) 61-68.
- [68] Y. He, Y.-H. Liu, Chromatographia 65 (2007) 581-590.
- [69] E.V. Petersson, J. Rosén, C. Turner, R. Danielsson, K.-E. Helleäs, Anal. Chim. Acta 557 (2006) 287-295.
- [70] LR Pedersen LO Olsson Analyst 128 (2003) 332-334
- [71] K. Hoenicke, R. Gatermann, W. Harder, L. Hartig, Anal. Chim. Acta 520 (2004) 207-215.
- [72] V. Gökmen, H.Z. Şenyuva, J. Acar, K. Sarıoglu, J. Chromatogr. A 1088 (2005) 193 - 199.
- [73] E. Bermudo, E. Moyano, L. Puignou, M.T. Galceran, Anal. Chim. Acta 559 (2006) 207-214.
- [74] A.F. Lagalante, M.A. Felter, J. Agric. Food Chem. 52 (2004) 3744-3748.
- [75] Y. Zhu, G. Li, Y. Duan, S. Chen, C. Zhang, Y. Li, Food Chem. 109 (2008) 899–908.
- [76] K. Mastovska, S.J. Lehotay, J. Agric. Food Chem. 54 (2006) 7001-7008.
- [77] X. Zhang, N. Mobley, J. Zhang, X. Zheng, L. Lu, O. Ragin, C.J. Smith, J. Agric. Food Chem. 58 (2010) 11553-11560.
- T.D. Nquyen, B.S. Lee, B.R. Lee, D.M. Lee, G.H. Lee, Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom, 21 (2007) 3115-3122.
- [79] M. Anastassiades, S.J. Lehotay, D. Stajnbaher, F.J. Schenck, J. AOAC Int. 86 (2) (2003)412-431.
- [80] C.M. Dias Soares, J.O. Fernandes, Food Anal. Methods 2 (2009) 197–203.
- [81] A.P. Arisseto, M.C. de Figueiredo Toled, Y. Govaert, J. van Loco, S. Fraselle, J.M. Degroodt, Food Anal. Methods 1 (2008) 49-55
- C.M. Dias Soares, R.C. Alves, S. Casal, M.B.P.P. Oliveira, J.O. Fernandes, J. Food Sci. 75 (2010) T57-T63.
- [83] J.O. Fernandes, C. Soares, J. Chromatogr. A 1175 (2007) 1-6.
- [84] F. Augusto, A.L.P. Valente, Trends Anal. Chem. 21 (6-7) (2002) 428-438.
- [85] M.R. Lee, L.Y. Chang, J. Dou, Anal. Chim. Acta 582 (2007) 19-23.
- [86] M. Jezussek, P. Schieberle, J. Agric. Food Chem. 51 (2003) 7866-7871.
- [87] J. Liu, G. Zhao, Y. Yuan, F. Chen, X. Hua, Food Chem. 108 (2008) 760-767.
- [88] A.K. Malik, C. Blasco, Y. Pico, J. Chromatogr. A 1217 (2010) 4018-4040.
- [89] O. Nunez, E. Moyano, M.T. Galceran, Trends Anal. Chem. 24 (2005) 783–789.
- [90] H. Wang, A.W.M. Lee, S. Shuang, M.M.F. Choi, Microchem. J. 89 (2008) 90-97. A. Yasuhara, Y. Tanaka, M. Hengel, T. Shibamoto, J. Agric. Food Chem. 51 (2003)
- 3999-4003.
- E.K. Paleologos, M.G. Kontominas, J. Chromatogr. A 1077 (2005) 128-135.
- D. Guillarme, J. Schappler, S. Rudaz, J.-L. Veuthey, Trends Anal. Chem. 29 (2010) 15-27.
- [94] Y. Zhang, J. Jia, Y. Zengxuan Cai, Y. Zhang, Ren, J. Chromatogr. A 1142 (2007) 194-198.
- D.T-T. Nguyen, D. Guillarme, S. Rudaz, J.-L. Veuthey, J. Sep. Sci. 29 (2006) 1836-1848.

- [96] N.J. Nielsen, K. Granby, R.V. Hedegaard, L.H. Skibsted, Anal. Chim. Acta 557 (2006) 211-220.
- [97] Y. Zhang, Y. Zhang, J. Food Eng. 85 (2008) 105-115.
- [98] Y. Zhang, J. Wang, Y. Zhang, Food Chem. 104 (2007) 1127-1135.
- [99] A.E.-H. de Mendozaa, M.A. Campanerob, F. Mollinedoc, M.J. Blanco-Príetoa, J. Chromatogr. B 877 (2009) 4035-4041.
- [100] P.C. Aguas, M.J. Fitzhenry, G. Giannikopoulos, P. Varelis, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 385 (2006) 1526-1531.
- [101] E. Bermudo, E. Moyano, L. Puignou, M.T. Galceran, Talanta 76 (2008) 389-394.
- [102] Y. Ren, Y. Zhang, J. Jiao, Z. Cai, Y. Zhang, Food Addit. Contam. 3 (2006) 228–236.
- [103] O.Y. Al-Dirbashi, H.Y. Aboul-Enein, M. Jacob, K. Al-Qahtani, M.S. Rashed, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 385 (2006) 1439-1443.
- [104] M.L. Latorre-Moratalla, J. Bosch-Fustea, T. Lavizzaria, S. Bover-Cidb, M.T. Veciana-Noguesa, M.C. Vidal-Carou, J. Chromatogr. A 1216 (2009) 7715-7720.
- [105] Y. Zhang, H. Fang, Y. Zhang, Food Chem. 108 (2008) 542-550.
- [106] M.I. Churchwell, N.C. Twaddle, L.R. Meeker, D.R. Doerge, J. Chromatogr. B 825 (2005) 134-143.
- [107] J. Wang, W. Chow, D. Leung, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 396 (2010) 1513-1538.
- [108] C.C. Leandro, R.J. Fussell, B.J. Keely, J. Chromatogr. A 1085 (2005) 207–212.
- [109] A. Garrido Frenich, P. Plaza Bolaños, J.L. Martínez Vidal, J. Chromatogr. A 1203 (2008) 229-238.
- [110] S. Riedike, R.H. Stadler, J. Chromatogr. A 1020 (2003) 121-130.
- [111] J.F. García-Reyes, M.D. Hernando, A. Molina-Díaz, A.R. Fernández-Alba, Trends Anal. Chem. 26 (8) (2007) 828-841.
- [112] S. Grimalt, J.V. Sancho, O.J. Pozoa, F. Hernándeza, J. Mass Spectrom. 45 (2010) 421-436.
- [113] E.M. Thurman, I. Ferrer, J.A. Zweigenbaum, J.F. García-Reyes, M. Woodman, A.R. Fernández-Alba, J. Chromatogr. A 1082 (2005) 71-80.
- [114] K. Tsutsumiuchi, M. Hibino, M. Kambe, K. Oishi, M. Okada, J. Miwa, H. Taniguchi, J. Food Hyg. Soc. Jpn. 45 (2004) 95-99.
- [115] M. Farré, M. Gros, B. Hernández, M. Petrovic, P. Hancock, D. Barceló, Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 22 (1) (2008) 41-51.
- [116] C. Shalini, C.H. Bindu, R.B. Raja, Afr. J. Microbiol. Res. 4 (2010) 1162-1170.
- [117] W.C. Cheng, S.W. Hsiao, S.S. Chou, L. Sun-Hwang, T.J. Lu, A.I. Yeh, J. Food Drug Anal. 2 (2006) 207-214.
- [118] J. Rosen, K.E. Hellenas, Analyst 127 (2002) 880-882.
- [119] R. Mikulíková, K. Sobotová, Acta Chim. Slov. 54 (2007) 98-101.
- [120] Y. Zhang, Y. Dong, Y. Ren, Y. Zhang, J. Chromatogr. A 1116 (2006) 209–216.
- [121] C.G. Hamlet, S.M. Jayratne, P.A. Sadd, Czech J. Food Sci. 22 (2004) 290–293 (special issue).
- [122] Y. Mizukami, K. Kohata, Y. Yamaguchi, N. Hayashi, Y. Sawai, Y. Chuda, H. Ono, H. Yada, M. Yoshida, J. Agric. Food Chem. 54 (2006) 7370-7377.
- [123] M. Dabrio, B. Sejerøe-Olsen, S. Musser, H. Emteborg, F. Ulberth, H. Emons, Food Chem. 110 (2008) 504-511.
- [124] R.A. Levine, S.M. Ryan, J. Agric. Food Chem. 57 (2009) 6823-6829.
- [125] A.H. El-Ghorab, K. Fujioka, T. Shibamoto, J. AOAC Int. 89 (1) (2006) 149-153.
- [126] F.-M. Matysik, Microchim. Acta 160 (2008) 1-14.
- [127] N. Anastos, N.W. Barnett, S.W. Lewis, Talanta 67 (2005) 269–279. [128] H. Kataoka, A. Ishizaki, Y. Nonaka, K. Saito, Anal. Chim. Acta 655 (2009) 8–29.
- [129] L.M. Ravelo-Pérez, M. Asensio-Ramos, J. Hernández-Borges, M.A. Rodríguez-Delgado, Electrophoresis 30 (2009) 1624-1646.
- [130] L. Geiser, J.L. Veuthey, Electrophoresis 30 (2009) 36-49.
- [131] E. Bermudo, V. Ruiz-Calero, L. Puignou, M.T. Galceran, Electrophoresis 25 (2004)32-57
- [132] E. Bermudo, O. Núñez, E. Moyano, L. Puignou, M.T. Galceran, J. Chromatogr. A 1159 (2007) 225-232.
- [133] E. Bermudo, O. Nunez, L. Puignou, M.T. Galceran, J. Chromatogr. A 1129 (2006) 129-134
- [134] E. Bermudo, O. Nunez, L. Puignou, M.T. Galceran, J. Chromatogr. A 1120 (2006) 199-204.
- [135] F. Tezcan, F.B. Erim, Anal. Chim. Acta 617 (2008) 196-199.
- [136] C. Huhn, R. Ramautar, M. Wuhrer, G.W. Somsen, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 396 (2010) 297-314.
- M. Grundmann, F.-M. Matysik, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 400 (2011) 269-278.
- [138] C.W. Klampfl, J. Chromatogr. A 1044 (2004) 131-144.
- [139] J. Rodríguez Flores, J.J. Berzas Nevado, G. Castañeda Peñalvo, N. Mora Diez, Talanta 65 (2005) 163-171.
- [140] P. Hommerson, A.M. Khan, G.J. de Jong, G.W. Somsen, J. Chromatogr. A 1204 (2008) 197-203.
- [141] A. Kumar, A. Kumar Malik, Y. Picó, Electrophoresis 31 (2010) 2115–2125.
- [142] P. Hommerson, A.M. Khan, G.J. de Jong, G.W. Somsen, J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 20 (2009) 1311-1318.
- [143] L. Xu, Y.-Q. Feng, Z.-G. Shi, S.-L. Da, J.-M. Gu, Anal. Chim. Acta 514 (2004) 179-184.
- [144] S. Baskan, F.B. Erim, Electrophoresis 28 (2007) 4108-4113.
- [145] Y. Zheng, Y. Sun, J.C. Ren, Talanta 69 (2006) 107–112.
- [146] N.-B. Chang, S. Mani, G. Parvathinathan, R.K. Srilakshmi, Water Qual. Expo. Health 1 (2009) 145-158
- [147] J.D. Thacker, E.S. Casale, C.M. Tucker, J. Agric. Food Chem. 44 (1996) 2680-2685.
- [148] J.C. Chuang, M.A. Pollard, Y.L. Chou, R.G. Menton, N.K. Wilson, Sci. Total Environ. 224 (1998) 189-199.
- [149] M. Tsunoda, Bioanal. Rev. 1 (2009) 25-34.
- [150] B. Mičková, P. Rauch, A. Montoya, E. Ferri, F. Fini, S. Girotti, Czech J. Food Sci. 22 (2004) 280-282 (special issue).
- [151] M. Tudorache, C. Bala, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 388 (2007) 565-578.

- [152] I. Palchett, M. Mascini, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 391 (2008) 455-471.
- [153] G. Kleefish, C. Kreutz, J. Bargon, G. Silva, C.A. Schalley, Sensors 4 (2004) 136–146.
- [154] I. Suslu, S. Altinoz, J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. 39 (2005) 535-542.
- [155] Editorial, Methods 37 (2005) 1-3.
- [156] S. Rodrigez-Mozaz, M.J. López de Alda, M.P. Marco, D. Barceló, Talanta 65 (2005) 291–297.
- [157] M. Farré, S. Pérez, C. Gonçalves, M.F. Alpendurada, D. Barceló, Trends Anal. Chem. 29 (11) (2010) 1347–1362.
- [158] R. Kizek, J. Vacek, L. Trnkova, B. Klejdus, V. Kuban, Chem. Listy 97 (2003) 1003–1010.
- [159] M.M. Youssef, N. El- Haddad Nessma, Alex. J. Food Sci. Technol. 3 (1) (2006) 29–40.
- [160] S. Belkin, Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 6 (2003) 206-212.
- [161] D.Y. Chen, B. Liu Cao, J. Kong, Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 372 (2002) 737-739.
- [162] O.V. Ignatov, S.M. Rogatcheva, S.V. Kozulin, N.A. Khorkina, Biosens. Bioelectron. 12 (1997) 105–111.
- [163] O.V. Ignatov, N.A. Khorkina, S.Yu. Shchyogolev, N.G. Khlebtsov, S.M. Rogatcheva, V.D. Bunin, Anal. Chim. Acta 347 (1997) 241–247.
- [164] S.F. D'Souzaw, Biosens. Bioelectron. 16 (2001) 337–353.
- [165] O.V. Ignatov, S.M. Rogatcheva, O.V. Vasil'eva, V.V. Ignatov, Resour. Conserv. Recycl. 18 (1996) 69–78.

- [166] N. Silva, D. Gil, A. Karmali, M. Matos, Biocatal. Biotransform. 27 (2) (2008)
- [167] K. Hasegawa, S. Miwa, T. Tajima, K. Tsutsumiuchi, H. Taniguchi, J. Miwa, Toxicol. Lett. 175 (2007) 82–88.
- [168] J.H. Lee, R.J. Mitchell, B.C.H. Kim, D.C. Cullen, M.B. Gu, Biosens. Bioelectron. 21 (2005) 500–507.
- [169] S. Girotti, E.N. Feeri, M.G. Fumo, E. Maiolini, Anal. Chim. Acta 608 (2008) 2-29.
- [170] B.C. Kim, M.B. Gu, Biosens. Bioelectron. 160 (2003) 445-457.
- [171] K. Jones, S. Garfitt, V. Emms, N. Warren, J. Cocker, P. Farmer, Toxicol. Lett. 162 (2006) 174–180.
- [172] A. Preston, T. Fodey, A. Douglas, C.T. Elliott, J. Immunol. Methods 341 (2009) 19–29.
- [173] S. Viswanathan, H. Radecka, J. Radecki, Monatsh. Chem. 140 (2009) 891–899.
- [174] D.H. Noh, S.H. Chung, S.J. Choi, S.J. Hur, Food Control 22 (2011) 133-136.
- [175] J. Rubio-Retama, E. López-Cabarcos, B. López-Ruiz, Talanta 68 (2005) 99–107.
- [176] A. Krajewska, M. Smet, W. Dehaen, H. Radecka, Supramol. Chem. 21 (6) (2009) 520–531.
- [177] S. Garabagiu, G. Mihailescu, J. Electroanal. Chem. 659 (2011) 196-200.
- [178] M. Campas, B. Prieto-Simon, J.L. Marty, Talanta 72 (2007) 884–895.
- [179] A. Krajewska, J. Radecki, H. Radecka, Sensors 8 (2008) 5832–5844.